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February 24, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s review and approval is legislation that would extend the due date for the Waste Export Implementation and Coordination Plan (Export Plan) to allow enough time to develop an effective stakeholder process and thorough project analysis.  As an attachment to the legislation, we have also included a proposed framework for developing the Export Plan that describes the overall objectives and requirements for this important planning effort, a general timeline, and the major tasks including issues, alternatives analysis and the development of the evaluation criteria.  This framework is offered as a starting point for discussion.  The manner in which the Export Plan is developed is critical to the success of the final Export Plan and ultimately our long-term ability to implement waste export.  Involvement of regional stakeholders is of key importance.

This legislation was originally transmitted to the Council in early December 2003, but lapsed.  The attached proposed ordinance makes two changes from what was transmitted in December.  The first is a technical correction to address a reporting date inconsistency in Ordinance 14811, the Solid Waste Omnibus passed by the Council on December 8, 2003.  In addition, we received feedback from many of our city partners that the proposed deadline of a December 2004 final Export Plan submittal to the Council did not allow sufficient time for meaningful participation and examination of the issues.  Accordingly, the attached legislation proposes a new timeline for development of the Export Plan with submittal to Council by May 31, 2005.  

The Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan, as adopted by the Council in 2001, lays out waste export as the future operating model for addressing the region’s disposal needs following the closure of the Cedar Hills Landfill.  The Council chose waste export as the preferred method of managing disposed waste, as an alternative to development of a new landfill in King County or incineration.

Moving to waste export will mark a significant change in how the region’s waste is managed, as the County transitions from providing disposal services directly through operation of the Cedar Hills Regional Landfill.  The shift to waste export will privatize solid waste disposal, moving $40-$50 annually million of public business to the private sector.  Stimulating competition for disposal and transport services will put downward pressure on rates and produce savings for ratepayers for decades to come.

Last year, the Council acted to purchase the Fisher Flour Mill property on Harbor Island as a potential intermodal site because this available property was identified as having a number of necessary and unique characteristics.  Consistent with the purpose of the land purchase, the proposed Waste Export Plan framework treats the Fisher Flour Mill site as just one of several public and private sector alternatives that will be fully analyzed during the planning process.  The Waste Export Plan framework also provides King County Councilmembers, cities, and other stakeholders with a means for providing input as well as informing them about the logistics of waste export as the Waste Export Plan is developed.

The process for developing the Waste Export Plan is guided by the adopted 2001 Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan, and by Ordinance 14710 that authorized the purchase of the Fisher Flour Mill property in order to preserve it as an alternative for a solid waste intermodal facility.  Passage of the enclosed ordinance will allow the County to fully engage partner cities and potentially affected jurisdictions in the development of a Waste Export Plan as envisioned in the Solid Waste Comprehensive Plan.  Specifically, the Solid Waste Comprehensive Plan called for:

· Involving all affected jurisdictions and interested parties in siting process decisions and providing access to relevant information to affected jurisdictions and interested parties

· Responding to input from all affected jurisdictions and interested parties

· Developing jointly with all affected jurisdictions and interested parties all criteria for identifying prospective sites that comprehensively evaluate environmental, technical, financial and community needs.

It is appropriate at this time for the Council to review the proposed framework for the Waste Export Plan and provide the Solid Waste Division direction regarding its progress and implementation of the 2001 Final Comprehensive Solid Waste Management Plan.  

Waste export presents a tremendous opportunity for regional cooperation that will benefit ratepayers, so it is incumbent on us to conduct a process for developing the Waste Export Plan that is inclusive and thorough.  This proposed ordinance and attachment is forwarded to serve as 

a starting point for dialogue with the Council and our regional partners on how to move ahead with our waste export planning process.  We look forward to a productive discussion as we undertake this important effort to chart the future direction of our solid waste utility.

If you or your staff has questions about this request, please contact Pam Bissonnette, Director of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP), at (206) 296-6500, Theresa Jennings, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of DNRP, at (206) 296-4385, or Mark Buscher, Lead Planner in the Solid Waste Division of DNRP, at (206) 296-4360.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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King County Councilmembers
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  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget (OMB)


Lisa Youngren, Budget Analyst, OMB


Pam Bissonnette, Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)
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Mark Buscher, Lead Planner, SWD, DNRP

